Europe Solidaire Sans Frontières > English > Issues > Solidarity > Solidarity: Political economy of disaster > **The rise of the relief-and reconstruction complex** 

# The rise of the relief-and reconstruction complex

Thursday 8 June 2006, by <u>BELLO Walden</u> (Date first published: May 2006).

#### Contents

- THE TSUNAMI AS OPPORTUNITY II
- <u>POST-CONFLICT RECONSTRUCTION</u>
- <u>CORPORATE CONTRACTORS, HARD</u>
- TOWARDS A NEW RELIEF AND (...)
- <u>CONCLUSION</u>

Massive infrastructure damage and great social dislocation have been common consequences of natural disasters and social disasters like wars. Up until a few years ago, the aims of relief and reconstruction efforts were fairly simple: immediate physical relief of victims, reduction of social dislocation, restoration of a functioning social organization and reparation of physical infrastructure. In major disasters or wars, international actors were central players-most prominently United Nations agencies and the Red Cross Movement.

In recent years, however, the objectives of both disaster relief and post-conflict reconstruction have become more complex. Strategic considerations have become more prevalent in military-led disaster relief operations. Post-disaster and post-conflict reconstruction planning and implementation are increasingly influenced by neoliberal market economics. A new militant humanitarianism infuses not only post-conflict reconstruction work but, in a number of cases, has itself helped to precipitate conflicts.

Disaster relief and post-conflict reconstruction have thus become increasingly intertwined, so that it is difficult to understand the dynamics of one arena without looking at the other. This is all the more true since the same set of actors now dominate both arenas: the U.S. military-political command, the World Bank, corporate contractors and humanitarian and development non-governmental organizations (NGOs). Humanitarian missions led by the United Nations and Red Cross are a thing of the past, though these players continue to participate in relief and reconstruction work along, of course, with national governments. The new establishment in post- dis aster and post-conflict reconstruction is what will be termed here the "relief and reconstruction complex" (RRC). Power structures develop legitimating ideologies, and accompanying the rise of the RRC is a formulaic discourse that is built on appeals to national and international security, neoliberal economics and a burgeoning, militant "rights-based humanitarianism.

## THE TSUNAMI AS OPPORTUNITY I: THE PENTAGON

Within hours after the massive tsunami that hit at least eleven countries bordering the Indian Ocean on 26 December 2004, U.S. Navy Orion reconnaissance aircraft began flying over the affected areas to deliver emergency relief and to assess the damage. This was the prelude to a massive expedition that eventually came to ncompass more than twenty-four U.S. warships, over 100 aircraft and some 16,000 military personnel-the largest U.S. military concentration in Asia since the end of the Vietnam War. (1)

It was not a disinterested peacetime military mission. One immediate sign of this was the deliberate U.S. effort to marginalize the United Nations, which was expected by many to coordinate, at least at the formal level, the relief effort. Instead, Washington sought to bypass the United Nations by setting up a separate assistance "consortium" with India, Australia, Japan, Canada and several other governments, with the U.S. military task force's Combined Coordination Center at U Tapao, Thailand, effectively serving as the axis of the whole relief operation. (2) Showing the flag was seen by the Bush administration as an important objective in light of the low point in the relations between the United States and many communities in the Southeast Asian region owing to the War on Terror, which many Muslims, who were in the majority in the most devastated country, Indonesia, had seen as being directed against them. The War on Iraq was also universally unpopular throughout the area, yet here was an opportunity to show a different face of the U.S. military than that of a force imposing a harsh military occupation on that Middle Eastern country.

However, there were more immediate military objectives as well. The Indonesian military had been subject to a ban on U.S. arms sales as well as restrictions on U.S. led military training for close to a decade owing to the successful campaign of human rights groups during the 1990s to expose the systematic oppression carried out by the Indonesian Army, the TNI. The tsunami relief effort became an opportunity for the Pentagon to push for dropping those restrictions. As then-Deputy Secretary of Defense Paul Wolfowitz put it during a visit to Jakarta a few weeks after the disaster, "the more we can cooperate on a peaceful basis with militaries in this region in normal times [the more we can increase] our capacity to respond to disasters."

He then went on to say,

"Everybody loses a great deal when a long period of time goes by with severe limitations on the ability of our military...when you cut off their contact with a military, whether it be in Pakistan...or here, as we've don e to a lesser extent but continue. I think it is not supportive of the very goals that these restrictions are meant to achieve." (3)

The military-to-military cooperation during the tsunami relief became an important step in a process of the Wolfowitz-led effort to restore military aid to Indonesia.

In January 2005, Washington, citing the tsunami, allowed commercial sales of "nonlethal" defense items, including spare parts for military transport planes. In February 2005, the ban on military training was lifted, followed that May by the lifting on government sale of non-lethal defense equipment. Finally, in November 2005, despite Congress voting to maintain the ban two weeks earlier, the State Department, exploiting a national security waiver provision, resumed unrestricted military and training aid, citing among other reasons, the objective of strengthening the Indonesian military's capability for "disaster relief." (4)

Dealing with two active insurgencies, in Aceh and West Papua, the TNI would find U.S. military aid very useful, especially if the tenuous post-tsunami ceasefire that it has entered into with GAM, the Acehnese independence movement, gives way again to open hostilities.

Strategic maneuvering using the tsunami as a platform was not limited to Southeast Asia. In South Asia, Pentagon relief efforts were poised to move into areas in Sri Lanka controlled by the Tamil Tigers (LTTE), a group that the State Department includes in its list of terrorist organizations. Several hundred U.S. Marines from the Navy assault ship Bonhomme Richard were set to be deployed to Galle, on the west coast, to provide "limited engineering capability" for repairing roads and other damaged infrastructure. Given the fact that a few days before, the Tigers and the Sri Lankan army were on the brink of renewed hostilities, one military expert noted, the use of U.S.

troops and ships for the relief effort had strategic implications:

"[I]f there is a showdown, the presence of foreign troop — particularly from the U.S. and India involved in relief work could make a world of difference... In case of a military operation, additional airlift capability now available to Sri Lanka from the foreign helicopters employed in relief work would be formidable. These forces have also added to infrastructure restoration and repair capability. Similarly the foreign naval ships c an create a strong cordon to prevent external access to the LTTE." (5)

While it is doubtful that the United States had any intention to actively intervene in an open conflict, its nearby presence would serve as a strong psychological deterrent to the Tigers. Moreover, Washington was anxious to reassert influence in an area where it had been sidelined by the successful Norwegian government initiative to broker a truce between the Sri Lankan government and the Tigers.

Aware of the strategic disadvantage at which they were placed, the Tigers objected strongly to the U.S. military presence, prompting Sri Lankan President Chandrika Kumaratunga to scale down her request for U.S. aid. As a result only U.S. naval helicopters were eventually involved in the relief effort. (6)

The U.S. military-led relief effort contributed to saving lives, alleviating the misery of tsunami survivors and repairing infrastructure. Nevertheless, it went hand-inhand with strategic and propaganda objectives. While it is doubtful that it was able to repair the tattered image of the United States among Indonesian Muslims, this initiative scored a stunning success in creating the climate for the lifting of restrictions on military aid to the TNI, which the Pentagon had long considered its most strategic ally in Southeast Asia.

## \_THE TSUNAMI AS OPPORTUNITY II: THE WORLD BANK

While the U.S. military spearheaded the immediate relief effort, the World Bank assumed the dominant role in the reconstruction arena, and here, as in the former scenario, the United Nations was placed in a subordinate role. In the first next six months after the tsunami, the World Bank committed \$835 million to tsunami-devastated countries. Of equally importance, it became the manager of a Multi-Donor Trust Fund for Aceh and North Sumatra to handle some \$500 million in aid from the European Commission, the Netherlands, United Kingdom, Canada, Sweden and other contributors.

A cynical view might be that the World Bank needed the tsunami to refurbish its image as a disastermanagement agency. At the time, it was still dogged by its record following the devastating Hurricane Mitch, when of the \$8.7 billion that the World Bank and Western governments promised to raise as aid for the affected Central American countries, less than a third materialized. (7) World Bank officials were also bothered by the belief of many Hondurans that it had imposed a "permanent hurricane" on their country.

To satisfy the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the Honduran Congress had passed a comprehensive set of laws allowing privatization of airports, seaports and highways, and fast-tracked plans to privatize the national electric utility, telephone company and parts of the water sector while the country was "still knee deep in rubble, corpses, and mud," as Naomi Klein described it. During that same period, Guatemala and Nicaragua announced plans to sell off their telephone systems, with Nicaragua also throwing in its electric company and petroleum sector. (8)

Indeed, as the World Bank waded into the post-tsunami reconstruction arena, some of the same criticism resurfaced. To be sure, no one was accusing the World Bank of using the disaster as an opportunity to push through a privatization program as it did in the post-Hurricane Mitch situation. However, it was criticized, along with governments, for placing emphasis on the rehabilitation of commercial enterprises such as prawn farms and tourist resorts.(9) Indeed, a February 2005 report on its post-tsunami operations noted that the International Finance Corporation, the World Bank's financing arm, was "considering financing facilities that will rapidly mobilize long-term debt financing for the recovery of the tourism operations in the affected areas." (10)

Whether supported by World Bank aid or not, rehabilitation of tourism did receive special treatment in a number of countries. In Sri Lanka, according to a Red Cross report, "The government is intent on maintaining a shoreline exclusion zone in which private residential buildings will not be permitted and in which tourist/holiday commercial property development is to be exclusively permitted." (11) In Thailand, many tourist resorts had been completely rebuilt and were, after one year, welcoming a steady stream of visitors. However, according to one report, this "speedy construction has created its own problems; local Thai villagers accuse developers of expanding their beachfront holdings illegally. More than two-thirds of the forty-seven Thai villages destroyed by the tsunami are currently embroiled in land-title disputes." (12)

In response to critics, the World Bank contended that its performance in the post-tsunami recovery and reconstruction was nothing short of sterling. Its report to donor governments over a month after the tsunami amounted to a strong pat on the back:

"The disaster brought out the best in World Bank staff and demonstrated the effectiveness of decentralization. The [World] Bank moved quickly to a) provide assistance on the ground in affected countries for expedited recovery planning; b) mobilize its financial support; and c) help coordinate rehabilitation and recovery support... The [World] Bank was able to use its comparative advantage-in-house expertise on recovery and reconstruction, knowledge of the overall economies of these countries, sectoral knowledge from operations and analytic work, procurement and financial management skills, and experience with donor coordination and reconstruction financing-in assisting countries in formulating their recovery plans." (13)

One might note here that it is this same argument-the alleged "comparative advantage" it possesses due to its comprehensive knowledge of the institutions of natural disaster-hit countries-that the World Bank deployed to justify its leading role in post-conflict reconstruction. (14)

The World Bank's defensiveness during the tsunami relief stemmed not only from its poor performance in Hurricane Mitch. Over the previous decade, it had received tremendous criticism from a variety of influential quarters. In 2000, it was pilloried by a U.S. Congress-appointed body, the Meltzer Commission, which came up with a number of devastating findings, among them that 70 percent of the of the Bank's non-aid lending was concentrated in eleven member countries, with 145 other members left to scramble for the remaining 30 percent; 80 percent of the Bank's resources were devoted not to the poorest countries but to the better-off ones that enjoyed positi ve credit ratings; and that the failure rate for World Bank projects was 65-70 percent in the poorest societies and 55-60 percent in all developing countries. These numbers, according to the commission, meant that the World Bank had become irrelevant to its avowed mission: alleviating global poverty. (15)

Moreover, the structural adjustment programs that the World Bank and the IMF had administered in over ninety developing and transition economies had mostly failed in terms of meeting their declared goals of promoting sustained growth, poverty reduction and mitigating inequality, prompting the renaming of these programs as the "Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers."

The World Bank also had to deal with accusations that it had tolerated corruption, contrary to its propaganda that it was promoting "good governance." For instance, of the \$30 billion that it had funneled to the Suharto government in Indonesia for over thirty years, about 30 percent, admitted one World Bank official, had been pocketed by Indonesian government officials. (16)

# \_POST-CONFLICT RECONSTRUCTION : THE WORLD BANK 'S NEW FRONTIER

Perhaps partly because of its poor record in development work, the World Bank began to devote more and more of its resources to disaster and reconstruction work, including in post-conflict societies. While the World Bank could be faulted for its development work, nothing could substitute for its reconstruction efforts. This was, in a sense, a return to its origins, since it began its existence in the mid-1940s as a key agency in the post-war reconstruction of Europe.

Even as it intensified its post-disaster work in the 1990s, the World Bank moved into post-conflict reconstruction. In 1997, it established the Post Conflict Fund to "enhance the World Bank's ability to support countries in transition from conflict to sustainable peace and economic growth." (17) Post-conflict countries now receive 2025 percent of the World Bank's total lending, according to Klein, up from 16 percent in 1998, which in turn was up 800 percent since 1980.18 It also now has a special unit to develop programs for conflict-affected countries, the Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction Unit. (19)

According to Focus on the Global South's Shalmali Guttal:

"What is remarkable about the [World] Bank's involvement in post-conflict reconstruction is the breadth and size of its operations, and the ease with which it repackages its usual programs into reconstruction mode. The World Bank's reconstruction activities span a wide spectrum, from giving policy" advice "and commissioning studies, to financing in-country activities and managing the donor funds channeled to a war-torn or conflict-ridden country for reconstruction." Through various mechanisms, such as the management of joint donor trust funds or "transitional support strategy" schemes, the World Bank now plays "a significant role in shaping the economic, social, and political climates in Afghanistan, Cambodia, Africa's Great Lakes region, the Balkans, Liberia, Nepal, Sierra Leone, Timor Leste, Sri Lanka, the West Bank and Gaza, and other areas torn by war, conflicts, and disasters." (20)

Post-conflict reconstruction has enmeshed the World Bank more closely with the foreign policy and security objectives of its dominant member and donor, the United States. Indeed, the appointment of Paul Wolfowitz to serve as World Bank president was seen by many as confirmation of the Bush Administration's drive to mesh the World Bank's development, disaster relief and post-conflict reconstruction work more tightly with its strategic objectives. (21) This is most clearly seen in Afghanistan and Iraq, where the Bush administration's twin objectives — pacification and privatization — have also become the key goals of the World Bank.

In Afghanistan, the World Bank is at the center of reconstruction activity, committing as of January 2006 some \$973 million for eighteen projects, as well as administering six grants totaling \$1.31 billion from the Afghanistan Reconstruction Trust Fund. The World Bank states that it is channeling supporting investments "aligned with national priorities." (22) Privatization, writes Naomi Klein, is clearly one of these priorities:

"In Afghanistan, where the World Bank administers the country's aid through a trust fund, it has already managed to privatize healthcare by refusing to give funds to the Ministry of Health to build hospital... [and] mandated" an increased role for the private sector" in the water system, telecommunications, oil, gas and mining and directed the government to"withdraw"from the electricity sector and leave it to"foreign private investors." These profound transformations of Afghan society were never debated or reported on, because few outside the bank know they took place: The changes were buried deep in a"technical annex"attached to a grant providing"emergency"aid to Afghanistan's war-torn infrastructure-two years before the country had an elected government." (23)

In this regard, the World Bank considers especially critical the participation of foreign investors in the privatization process, as evidenced by the fact that its Afghanistan Investment Guarantee Facility for foreign investors emphasizes coverage for "acquisitions that involve the privatization of state enterprises." (24)

In Iraq, one of the first acts of the U.S. authorities upon the overthrow of Saddam Hussein was to have the World Bank finance reconstruction. Then-World Bank President James Wolfenson promised to raise \$3 to \$5 billion, and the World Bank went on to set up the Iraq Trust Fund, a multi-donor agency, that would funnel money into economic reconstruction. In announcing the creation of the Trust Fund, the World Bank identified Iraq's "centralized command economy" as one of the factors that had stifled growth and development and indicated that one of the key objectives of the fund's interim strategy for Iraq would be to "provide policy advice and analytical work that will pave the transition to a market-based economy." (25)

The World Bank, of course, was just one of a number of actors coordinated by Washington to radically transform Iraq into a market nirvana protected by U.S. troops. Along with the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA), the U.S. State Department and the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) brought in contractors to "establish the basic legal framework for a functioning market economy," as one USAID directive put it.26 Among the priorities was the creation of a legal regime for foreign investment. In this regard, the World Bank declared its support for the CPA's radical effort to rewrite Iraq's foreign investment law without a sovereign regime in place, as it had also done in the case of Afghanistan. A World Bank/United Nations Joint Needs Assessment report, Kathy Hoang explained, positively cited CPA Order 39 which, it noted:

"...would make the country one of the most open in the word. The law permits full foreign ownership of businesses in all sectors (with the exception of natural resources [e.g., oil]), permits foreign firms to enter Iraq as direct owners of branches or through joint ventures, provides for national treatment of foreign firms and permits the full and immediate repatriation of profits." (27)

As the *Financial Times* noted at the time, these changes "make Iraq one of the most liberalized economies in the developing world and go beyond even the laws in many rich countries." (28)

The World Bank's endorsement of the CPA decree, which would later be enshrined along with other radical pro-market decrees in the Iraqi constitution "the final draft of which appeared in the summer of 2005" was not surprising. A World Bank working paper, citing the lessons of an earlier war, asserted:

"One of the main lessons of BiH's [Bosnia and Herzegovina's experience is the need to press for investment-related policy reforms as early as feasible...[T]here is no doubt that earlier reform would have been desirable, and this is one of the most important lessons for other post-conflict environments." (29)

Along with foreign investment, a key World Bank concern was privatization and the dismantling of state enterprises. As the World Bank's interim strategy notes, "An open economy and an enabling environment for private investment are essential for growth. Iraq also needs to establish a sound

regulatory framework, and to reform and privatize SOE's [state-owned enterprises] and banks." (30)

While clearly following the U.S. agenda, the World Bank was also trying to carve out a unique role in Iraqi reconstruction by stressing its superiority over other institutions, including U.S. government agencies such as USAID, in managing comprehensive economic transformation:

"The Bank's comparative advantage is to build Iraqi institutional capacity, by implementing operators using Iraqi institutions and by emphasizing Iraqi ownership, sector-wide approaches and coherent expenditure frameworks. In contrast, many other external partners channel assistance to particular projects through private contractors, external agencies, or nongovernmental organizations. Another important comparative advantage is to ensure consideration of international experience and best practice." (31)

As noted earlier, this was, almost word-for-word, the same rationale that the World Bank deployed to legitimize its leading role in disaster relief efforts.

# **\_CORPORATE CONTRACTORS, HARD AND SOFT : A SHORT NOTE**

Corporations "and U.S. corporate contractors in particular, such as Halliburton and Bechtel"have been key actors in the reconstruction process, prompting Naomi Klein to coin the felicitous term "disaster capitalism." These infrastructure builders have been the recipients of hundreds of millions of dollars in bilateral and multilateral aid. One key study claims, for instance:

"The vast bulk of the \$3.9 billion Halliburton received from the Pentagon in FY 2003 went for the company's work in and around Iraq and Afghanistan, including everything from building military bases, to providing meals, to doing the laundry, to maintaining military vehicles, to rebuilding Iraq's oil infrastructure. The \$3.9 billion the company earned in 2003 doesn't include billions in new contracts that have been issued since that time for rebuilding oil infrastructure in southern Iraq or for work in other parts of the world.

Halliburton has also built bases in Uzbekistan and prison camps in Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. "Anywhere you go where the U.S. Army has to deploy on short notice, Halliburton is there, working on a cost-plus contract," notes Frida Berrigan, Deputy Director of the Institute's Arms Project and a co-author of the new analysis. *"The billions they have earned thus far are just the tip of the iceberg."* (32)

While "hard" infrastructure contractors like Bechtel and Halliburton have been the focus of much attention, "soft" infrastructure agents have also played a critical role in the reconstruction process. In Iraq, for instance, USAID has brought in Research Triangle Institute to manage the restructuring of local government, Creative Associates to work on "public-private partnerships," Abt Associates to reform the public health system, Development Alternatives Inc. to manage the rural poor's transition towards a market-led economy, and Bearing Point to create the legal regulatory framework for a free-market economy. (33)

Many of the same contractors operate in Afghanistan, where the U.S.-installed President Hamid Karzai felt obliged to condemn "corrupt, wasteful, and unaccountable" foreign contractors for "squandering the precious resources that Afghanistan received in aid." (34)

It is not surprising that with their close links to Washington, the overall managers of reconstruction in Afghanistan and Iraq as well as the post-Katrina relief work in Louisiana, were some of the same faces — including Bechtel, Halliburton, the notorious Blackwater and Dyncorp private security

agencies-that showed up in devastated New Orleans.35 One significant byproduct of this process, says one analyst, is that many of the questionable practices used in the reconstruction of Iraq are now being implemented in this largest effort at reconstruction in the history of the U.S. "which could total several hundred billion dollars" including non-competitive

contracts and cost-plus provisions that guarantee profit regardless of the amount a firm spends, with contracts going to many politically well-connected companies. (36)

## NGOS AND THE NEW , MILITANT HUMANITARIANISM

The role of foreign contractors has been much publicized and analyzed, but the role of the fourth member of the Relief-and-Reconstruction Complex-NGOs or civil society organizations (CSOs — is less well understood. NGOs are a central part of the disaster and reconstruction effort. For instance, NGOs have been so prominent in countries affected by the tsunami that there is a widespread perception that "relief and rehabilitation has been purely NGO-driven." (37 Indeed, in many areas NGOs have practically supplanted the government in the provision of emergency services.

The record has been mixed. While the work of the NGOs has generally been appreciated, there has been skepticism in some quarters about their being loaded with money, their outsider perspectives and their modus operandi. I n some areas, such as the Kanyakumari district, Tamil Nadu, India, according to a Frontline correspondent, reconstruction "has gone awry with the genuinely needy groups caught in a crossfire between competing NGO and Chur

ch interests." (38)

Lack of a long-term strategy beyond the immediate relief phase into the reconstruction phase was another common complaint in many areas. Still another was the consequence of the state's abdication of its responsibilities. As one community in Tamil Nadu's hard-hit Cuddalore district saw it, aside from the disruptive consequences of "easy money" flowing in from NGOs, a greater worry was that the dependence on NGOs for housing had drastically reduced the State's duty as a provider of basic infrastructure.

This "government-less approach," he warned, "could lead to significant disempowerment of the community." (39)

The agility of NGOs compared to a lumbering state was not, however, the only reason for the prominence of NGOs. In fact, the prevailing neoliberal atmosphere has brought its basic perspective that government is inefficient and private organizations are efficient from the economic to the social sphere. Having been criticized by the right in the U.S. for funneling its aid through governments, which it sees as "socialism", the World Bank is channeling more and more of its support to private entities like NGOs. In Thailand, for instance, the World Bank plans to partner with such NGOs as the Population and Community Development Association, World Vision and t he Local Development Institute to provide assistance in a number of provinces. In Aceh, the World Bank was looking to finance not the government but a U.S.-based NGO, Catholic Relief Services, to repair the temporary road along the western coast. The government was also shut out of the land rights project, which would enable people to identify their properties after the tsunami wiped away

property boundaries. Instead, according to a World Bank news release, "A number of CSOs (big international organizations as well as Aceh-based ones) have been trained by this World Bank-administered program to conduct Community Mapping and Community Driven Adjudication." (40)

NGOs have not, of course, been passive actors; they have actively lobbied the World Bank and governments to more actively manage the delivery of assistance. They have not been pawns in post-conflict reconstruction. In the last fifteen years, some NGOs have become partisans of military

intervention in their humanitarian interventions. In the Balkan crisis of the 1990s, for instance, Medicins Sans Frontieres, the Peace Prize Winner for 1999, was an active proponent of NATO military intervention in the Bosnian crisis and again during the Kosovo crisis to protect Muslim and Albanian Kosovars from Serb repression. Many had agitated informally and quietly for international action against the Taliban prior to the U.S. invasion, and when the invasion did take place, they flooded into Afghanistan. Less than two years later, in June 2003, seventy-nine NGOs demanded that the international community accord NATO a "robust stabilization mandate" in the country. In a manifesto entitled "Call for Security," they elaborated on this demand:

"This mandate should include the expansion of the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF) to key locations and major transport routes outside of Kabul and the active support for a comprehensive program of disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration of all militia forces outside the control of the central government." (41)

This meant that the signatories-which included CARE International, Catholic Relief Services, Caritas International, Human Rights Watch, World Vision US, Save the Children UK and Oxfam International-were quite consciously taking sides in an ongoing civil war.

According to David Chandler, this transformation of humanitarian philosophy from "needs-based" to "rights-based" humanitarianism has involved both advocacy of setting aside the principle of national sovereignty during humanitarian crises as well as an abandonment of the traditional neutrality of the Red Cross, meaning actively siding with those parts of the population seen as "oppressed" against those seen as "oppressors". As expressed by Geoffrey Robinson, one advocate of this new, muscular humanitarianism, sanctions on post-war Serbia were justified because "most of Serbia's eight million citizens were guilty of indifference towards atrocities in Kosovo ." (42)

Many of the influential NGOs have steered clear from making major commitments to Iraq, partly because of the controversy over a war that could not be justified on grounds of either humanitarianism or self-defense, and partly because the security situation could never be stabilized enough to assure NGO personnel that they could move around in relative safety. Civil society organizations were present nevertheless. Aside from a handful of anti-war NGOs determined to extend symbolic people-to-people support to Iraqis, most of the key NGOs present were conservative U.S. organizations that functioned as semi-official bodies working closely with the occupation authorities on "democracy promotion." These included the U.S. Congress-funded National Endowment for Democracy (NED), National Democratic Institute, International Republican Institute and the International Foundation of Election Systems, which had earlier funded pro-U.S. parties in critical hot spots such as Venezuela, Nicaragua, Haiti, Ukraine and El Salvador. (43) Often, as in the case of NED, these bodies worked closely with the contractors specializing in social management hired by the government such as Development Alternatives Inc., and Abt Associates. (44) All were virtual appendages of the CAP, which ruled Iraq until June 2004.

It is in Afghanistan that the role of NGOs in the reconstruction effort has become truly central. The marriage of strategic rationale, neo-liberal suspicion towards the state and the aggressive humanitarianism of the NGOs produced contemporary Afghanistan's current mode of governance, where NGOs have assumed many of the functions of government while the government itself has been deliberately starved of funds to support itself and carry out what have traditionally been seen as state functions.

According to one insightful account, the collapse of the Taliban government opened up a vacuum that Afghan NGOs relocating from Pakistan or newly founded NGOs rushed to fill:

"Consequently, a high percentage of the newly established Afghan NGOs began to take on the role of sub-contractor or according to the donor community" implementing partners. "As a result, these Afghan NGOs began to carve their own niche in delivering the very much needed humanitarian aid throughout the country in line with the donor community policy and guidelines. Overall, this was easy to do (donor agencies were eagerly seeking partners), easy to implement (mostly in their own villages and regions), there was some capacity within the organizations (mostly returning refugees that were educated in their host countries) and there was a desire to attract funding. A fluid and undefined civil society sector began to emerge in response to large sums of money being available for quick infrastructure and aid distribution projects." (45)

Soon, according to the former planning minister of the Karzai government, Dr. Ramazan Bashar Dost, a full third of the \$4.5 billion pledged to Afghanistan at the Tokyo Conference in 2003 went to NGOs, a third went to the government and a third to the United Nations.46 He went on to say that the NGO sector was also raiding the government of its best people owing to the much higher salaries it offered. (47)

The sequel to Dost's criticism confirmed his accusation about the power of NGOs in Afghanistan: He was forced to resign. (48)

With NGOs available to take on tasks, the multilateral donors found a convenient channel for their aid-one that was more pliable than the government and accorded with their ideological redilection for slim states. Thus, when it came to rescuing the country's health system, the World Bank has managed to privatize health care by refusing to give funds to the Ministry of Health to build hospitals and channeling money instead to NGOs to run their own private health clinics on three-year contracts.(49) Indeed, in many instances, the NGOs became more influential than either the government or the private sector. (50)

Supportive of the occupation, dependent on foreign military support and performing the functions of government in many parts of the country, it is no wonder that NGO workers, including highly visible foreigners, have become targets of the insurgents; over forty NGO workers have been killed since the U.S. invasion. The insurgents, in short, simply know where the power lies. Perhaps the best description of the status of NGOs in contemporary Afghanistan was presciently provided by then-Secretary of State Colin Powell in a speech to American NGOs when Operation Enduring Freedom-the invasion of Afghanistan-began in October 2001: "NGOs are such a force multipl ier for us, such an important part of our combat team." (51)

## \_TOWARDS A NEW RELIEF AND RECONSTRUCTION PARADIGM

A number of steps can be taken to reverse the descent into a blurring of disaster relief and reconstruction aid. First, in a major regional disaster it is important to immediately establish a rescue and recovery command center under the auspices of the United Nations, Red Cross and affected governments that will supervise relief efforts, including those of participating foreign military units such as U.S. forces. The unilateral establishment of a U.S.-dominated command center such as that set up at the former U.S. air base in Utapao, Thailand, during the post-tsunami relief operations must not be repeated.

Second, direct military-to-military entanglements must be discouraged except for operational purposes. Key decisions for relief activities within a country should be cleared and approved by local civilian authorities. Also, foreign military units participating in a relief effort should be integrated into operations led and managed by the affected government's civilian disaster agencies.

Third, medium-term and long-term relief and recovery aid should be managed by a consortium led by UN agencies, with the role and programs of the World Bank set by this grouping. Affected governments, other multilateral bodies and international NGOs should be included in this aid consortium, which would take the lead in terms of determining priorities from the governments.

Fourth, when it comes to post-conflict reconstruction, participation in such efforts should be undertaken only when no violation of the principles of national sovereignty have taken place. In situations where these principles have been observed, the role of external participants should fall under a reconstruction consortium led by the United Nations and the affected government. While there should be sufficient flexibility, NGO efforts should be coordinated with the host government and NGO support must not lead to activities that displace government services. If anything, these efforts should fac

ilitate the development and independence of local service providers.

Finally, participants in post-conflict reconstruction must scrupulously observe neutrality when it comes to dealing with target groups and political groupings within the country. This does not mean a head-in-the-sand type of neutrality but an activist one that strives for impartiality — though that will always be an ideal — not only in the allocation of resources but also in documenting and calling attention to violations of human rights and agreements. Perceived non-partisanship is, in fact, likely to make aid and reconstruction agents more valuable on the ground to all parties to a conflict and thus increase their leverage in mediation efforts.

# CONCLUSION

In sum, a sea change has occurred in disaster relief and post-conflict reconstruction work. The old image of the United Nations raising the funds and managing the aid effort while the Red Cross tended to the hurt and the sick with studied neutrality no longer reflects contemporary realities. Disaster relief and post-conflict reconstruction are increasingly driven by the same dynamics, reflecting the intersection of strategic interest, ideologically motivated economics and muscular humanitarianism. The new RRC establishment has as its central players the U.S. military and political command, the World Bank and NGOs. An ideological melange of national and international security, neoliberal economics and partisan, military humanitarianism advances the institutional interests of these groups. Whether in disasters or in wars, the same key actors emerge to take over the post-disaster or post-war situation. With its volatile mixture of strategic concerns, bureaucratic imperatives, profitmaking and partisan humanitarianism, it is questionable that this new paradigm of relief and reconstruction is superior to the traditional arrangements.

## Notes

1. R. Hariharan, "Tsunami: Security Implications," (report, South Asia Analysis Group, 2005), <u>http://www.saag.org/papers13/paper1213.html;</u> Ralph Cossa, "South Asian Tsunami: U.S. Military Provides 'Logistical Backbone' for Relief Operation," (U.S. State Department, Washington, DC: 2005), <u>http://usinfo.state.gov/utils/printpage.html</u>

2. Harirahan and Cossa.

3. Paul Wolfowitz, (press conference, U.S. Pacific Command, Indonesia 16 January 2005), <u>http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/2005/tr20050116-depsecdef1990.html</u>

4. "U.S. to resume military aid for Indonesia," AFX News, 2005.

5. Hariharan.

6. Ibid.

7. "Tsunami: World Bank and IMF response," (report, Bretton Woods Project, 7 January 2005), <a href="http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/article.shtml?cmd[126]=x-126-93151">http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/article.shtml?cmd[126]=x-126-93151</a>.
8. Naomi Klein, "The Rise of Disaster Capitalism," Nation, 2 May 2005, <a href="http://www.thenation.com/doc/20050502/klein">http://www.thenation.com/doc/20050502/klein</a>

9. Vandana Shiva, "Tsunami Recovery: Sustainability, Poverty and the Politics of Aid" (keynote speech, 10<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of HRH The Prince of Wales's Business and Environment Programme, 2005), <u>http://www.navdanya.org/art</u> icles/06tsunami-speech.htm

10. World Bank, "World Bank Response to the Tsunami Disaster," (report, World Bank, Washington, DC: 2005), <u>http://www.alnap.org/tec/pdf/tsunamireport\_020205.pdf</u>

11. Shiva.

12. Eben Kaplan, "Tsunami Rebuilding Efforts, One Year Later," (report, Council on Foreign Relations,2005), <u>http://www.cfr.org/publication/9472/</u>

13. World Bank (2005).

14. World Bank, "World Bank Authorizes Fund, Endorses Interim Strategy for Iraq" (report, World Bank, Washington, DC: 2004), 11,

http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/COUNTRIES/MENAEXT/ IRAQEXTN/0,,contentMDK:20154836 menuPK:313125 pagePK:141137 piPK:141127 theSitePK: 313105,00.html

15. A.H. Meltzer, "International Financial Institutions Reform: Report of the International Financial Institution Advisory Commission" (report, International Financial Institutions Advisory Commission, U.S. Congress, Washington, DC: March 2000).

16. Jonathan Winters, "Combating Corruption in the Multilateral Development Banks" (statement before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, Washington, DC: 2004).
17. Shalmali Guttal, "Reconstruction's Triple Whammy: Wolfowitz, the White House and the World Bank" in Destroy and Profit (Bangkok: Focus on the Global South, 2006), 86, <a href="http://www.focusweb.org/pdf/Reconstruction-Dossier.pdf">http://www.focusweb.org/pdf/Reconstruction-Dossier.pdf</a>

18. Klein.

19. Guttal, 86. 20. Ibid, 87.

21. Ibid.

22. World Bank, "One Year After the 2004 Tsunami in South and East Asia: CSO's Partner with the World Bank in Reconstruction Efforts" (report, World Bank, Washington, DC: 2006), <a href="http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/CSO/0">http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/CSO/0</a>, CONTENTdk: 20783829-2PAGEpk:2-

23. Klein.

24. World Bank, "Financing Proposal for an Investment Guarantee Trust Fund in the Multilateral

Guarantee Agency for Afghanistan" (report, World Bank, Washington, DC: 2003).

25. World Bank (2004), 5.

26. Herbert Docena, "'Shock and awe' therapy: how the United States is attempting to control Iraq's oil and pry open its economy," in Destroy and Profit, (Bangkok: Focus on the Global South, 2006), 14, <u>http://www.focusweb.org/pdf/Reconstruction-Dossier.pdf</u>

27. Kathy Hoang, "World Bank Brings Market Fundamentalism to Iraq," Economic Justice News Online no. 9 (2004), <u>http://www.50years.org/cms/ejn/story/169</u>

28. Ibid.

29. Docena, 22.

30. World Bank (2004), 11.

31. Ibid.

32. Corpwatch, "Contractors are Cashing in on the War on Terror," Corpwatch (2004), http://corp watch.org/article.php?id=10110

33. Docena, 13.

34. Klein.

35. Tom Reifer, "War, the 21<sup>st</sup> Century and America's Future," in Destroy and Profit, (Bangkok: Focus on the Global South, 2006), 72, <u>http://www.focusweb.org/pdf/Reconstruction-</u> Dossier.pdf;. Jeremy Scahill, "Blackwater down," The Nation, (2005), <u>http://www.thenation.com/doc/20051010/scahill</u>

36. Riefer.

37. Parvathi Menon, "Hopes and fears," Frontline 22 (January 2006): 4-5, http://www.flonnet.com/fl2227/stories/20060113007100400.htm

38. Menon, 5.

39. V. Sridhar, "Partners in Rebuilding," Frontline 22 (January 2006): 11-12, http://www.flonnet.com/fl2227/stories/20060113006801100.htm

40. World Bank (2006).

41. CARE International, "A Call for Security" (report 2003), http://www.careusa.org/newsroom/specialreports/Afghanistan/06172003\_Afghanistan.pdf

42. David Chandler, "The Road Top Military Humanitarianism: How the Human Rights NGO's Shaped a New Humanitarian Agenda," Human Rights Quarterly, no. 23 (2001), <a href="http://muse.jhu.edu/cgibin/access.cgiuri=/journals/human\_rights\_quarterly/V023/23.3chandler.pdf">http://muse.jhu.edu/cgibin/access.cgiuri=/journals/human\_rights\_quarterly/V023/23.3chandler.pdf</a>

43. Docena, 19.

44. Ibid., 14-15.

45. Salima Padamsey, "NGOs in Afghanistan," Afghanistan, (2004), http://www.afgha.com/?af=rc&pa=showpage&pid=201.

46. Don Cruz, "The Trouble with NGOs in Afghanistan," Afghanistan, (2005), <u>http://www.afgha.com/?af=article&sid=47706</u>

47. Ibid.

48. Ibid. 49. Klein. 50. Cruz. 51. Michael Mann, Incoherent Empire, (London: Verso, 2003), 119.

#### **P.S**.

\* From Focus on Trade #119, June 2006 (This article first apeared in the Journal of International Affairs, Spring/Summer 2006, vol. 59, no. 2. It is published in FOP with permission.)